

Wivenhoe Sailing Club, Walter Radcliffe Road, Wivenhoe, Essex, CO7 9WS

The Commodore's Clock.

Whilst turning out some papers, I came across notes made years ago, on the occasion of a visit to Ipswich to collect what we now call the "Commodore's Clock". This is the story I've been able to glean from the scrap of paper and my memory — as always, I so much wish I'd kept better notes at the time!

In 1982, whilst researching for his book 'The Story of Wivenhoe", Nicholas Butler met Mr Edward H. Coursellis Squire, then living on Bixley Road, Ipswich. Mr Squire's mother was from the Coursellis family, and had told him how she and his uncle had lived at Wivenhoe Hall, the great house which stood until 1925 at the top of what is now the King George V Playing Field.

Mr Squire was at the time 87 years old, and had a good memory of his mother's childhood home, aided by a painting of the house hanging over the fireplace in his little bungalow (a copy, he said, of the original Constable which was 'in the bank' – another Constable, of Alresford Hall, was in a corner). His father, Edward Herbert Squire, had been the Wivenhoe doctor, and a founder member of the Colne Sailing (or it may have been Yachting or even Boating – he wasn't sure) Club. Indeed, in the 1870's, shortly after he left school, he had been its commodore. Nick thought this was an informal association of yacht owners who kept their boats at, and recruited crews from Wivenhoe.

It is said they met in the Black Boy and organised a regatta each year. As the ambitions of the organisation grew, it moved to Brightlingsea about the turn of the century, and became the Colne Yacht Club. However, in recognition of his sterling service to the organisation, Commodore (Doctor) Squire was presented at some point in the late 19th century with a handsome clock. It is an 8- day clock about 4" in diameter, mounted in a ship's wheel adorned with 2 cannons and a foul anchor, all mounted on a marble plinth.

It was originally silver-plate on brass, but nowadays no trace of the silver remains. It was this clock, handed down, which Mr Squire was determined should return to Wivenhoe whence it had come, and which he still fondly regarded as his real home.

The little club his father had helped found was probably fairly informal and sociable. It was a likely forerunner of the group who formed the Wivenhoe Sailing Club in 1925 – with the village doctor as its leading light, and a membership of independent business and tradesmen, and one or two retired military men. They designed and built the Wivenhoe One-Design as a class which would enable more people to get on the water and enjoy the newly popular sport of sailing.

Jan and I had tea with Mr Squire one afternoon and he seemed very determined to give the clock to Wivenhoe Sailing Club. His bungalow was an antique-collector's paradise. I believe he died several years later. Since the Club has owned it, the clock has been repaired several times (the balance-wheel seems to be of a particularly fragile kind, and it does not take well to being moved about).

The case has also been completely dismantled several times for cleaning. In the process, one or two of the little flourishes may have been mislaid, but it is substantially complete, and a very elegant piece to grace any mantel-shelf. This particular trophy is given each year by the Commodore at his or her discretion to an individual club member (usually not a committee-member) who has made an outstanding contribution to the club over the past year or so.

Alan Tyne. 27th January 2004